MINUTES OF THE NEWTON SOLNEY ORDINARY PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON FRIDAY 13th June 2014 AT NEWTON SOLNEY VILLAGE HALL
Present:   Cllr. F. Hill (Chairman),  Cllr. D. Smith,  Cllr. G. Plowman, Cllr. J. Shorthouse, Cllr. K . Haines, Cllr. M. Stanton
In attendance – R. Parker (Clerk)
Public Participation
Cllr. M. Stanton stated that the web site for mineral extraction in the Trent Valley was being updated.
PART 1 – NON EXEMPT INFORMATION

1/6
Apologies for absence.
Received from  Cllr. P. Smith
2/6
Variation in order of business
No change deemed necessary
3/6
Declarations of members interest – 
None declared.
4/6
Planning Applications and decisions

Decisions on applications previously submitted

Holly Cottage, Trent Lane.  -  Application approved

10 Cricket Close – Application approved

Newton Mount, Bretby – Application approved 
Land at Church Lane.  -  Application refused
New applications:-

22 Main Street, Garden room at rear of house

24 Blacksmiths Lane – Extension to front

Both of the new applications were considered – there were no objections

5/6
Minutes of the previous meeting.
These were circulated, read and approved as a true record. – Proposed by Cllr. D. Smith and seconded by Cllr. J. Shorthouse. 
6/6
To determine which items should be taken with the public excluded. 
No change deemed necessary
7/6
Outstanding Matters 

The grass verges on the main road to Repton were reported as overgrown – the grass adjoining the footpath have been strimmed but the remainder is still very long.  -  The clerk will follow this up.

The stile on the recreation field previously reported to be dangerous has now been repaired at a cost of £35.   Sunnyside Alms Houses who had previously reported that it had been difficult to have repairs carried out has now confirmed that a contractor has been appointed to whom they can pass on their repair requests.  The landlord of the Unicorn Inn has now donated the goal posts on the recreation ground to the village free of charge – our sincere thanks to him.

The poor road surfaces in Blacksmiths Lane have still not been repaired – the clerk to follow up.
  The system of turning off some street lamps has now commenced – no complaints have been received.

8/6
Clerks report
The Clerk had attended the Area No 2 Safer Neighbourhood Meeting on 2nd June.   Reports from the police confirmed that crime figures for the Parish remained extremely low.   A grant is available for works to improve safety or reduce possible crime – It was suggested that the pathway/steps from Sunnyside Alms houses was dangerous to the residents – Cllr. Hill to investigate what could be done.

The pavement from the ESDC boundary into Newton Solney which had become badly overgrown by weeds and the hedgerow was discussed as it was impossible for wheelchair or pram access.  It was suggested that the delay in carrying out any work was possibly due to birds nesting in the hedgerows.  This will be investigated and a report will be made at the next meeting.

The recent car crash outside the Garden Centre on Bretby Lane/Mount Road had resulted in one of the local residents calling for a reduced speed limit/better signs.  This had been investigated by the authorities who had decided that no change was necessary.

The Public Footpath meeting scheduled for Wednesday 25th June will now be held at Willington Village Hall, Twyford Road – 10.00am

The damaged wall in Newton Lane will be discussed shortly by DCC to decide if the necessary rebuilding could be funded by a grant from central government.

A request had been received from SDDC that they be supplied with an up to date list of the names, addresses, e-mail addresses and telephone numbers of the councilors.  After some discussion when some of the councilors were reluctant to give the full information it was decided that the clerk would prepare a list for approval by the councilors.
Two quotations had been received for the next 12 months insurance both with the same specification – Aon £481.39 and Zurich £438.26 or £409 p.a. with a three year contract.   After some discussion it was proposed by Cllr. D. Smith and seconded by Cllr. J. Shorthouse that we continue with the existing company AON. 
A complaint had been received from a parishioner regarding the long grass in the children’s play area.

This area cannot be mowed by the county council workmen with their gang mowers.   This had now been mowed by Mr. M. Bennett who had also cleared and applied weed killer to the whole length of the fencing.
9/6
Chairmans report. 

Cllr. Hill announced that resignations had been received from Cllr. D. Forster and Cllr. G. Tully both of which had proved to be excellent councilors and their presence will be missed.   There is therefore an opportunity for replacement councilors to come forward.                                                                      Cllr. Hill reported that the Sports Day had now been arranged on the same day as the village cricket match – 25th August.   He will also check the existing risk assessments to see if they need updating.

He raised the question of the proposed new rail head at Willington which when completed will employ 7000 staff and problems could be envisaged with extra vehicular use on the local roads.  Cllr. Hill promised to liaise with the parish councils in Willington, Repton and Eggington and possibly put up a united front when discussing the problems 
.e is on he 10/6
Parish Councilors reports.
Cllr. G. Plowman reported that one of the trees close to the church entrance was affected by bracket fungus and appeared to be dying.    The clerk will make enquiries with SDDC
Cllr. K. Haines confirmed that she was still working on improving the website and it was hoped that the names/addresses/telephone numbers regarding the various societies within the parish would soon be incorporated.

Cllr. J. Shorthouse announced that the local W.I. would shortly be presenting the village with a cheque for £1000 which would be used for the purchase of two picnic benches to be placed near the children’s play area on the recreation ground.   She mentioned that the existing benches were in very poor condition.  The clerk had received a quote for repairing and repainting at a cost of £90 for the two.

As it was confirmed that the old benches will remain the clerk will organize the work.
She also reported that £400 had been raised from the recent sale of plants which will be put towards the cost of window replacement in the village hall.   She had reported the problems regarding access to the tennis courts and possibly a number combination lock or a coin operated lock will be fitted.   Current funds in the bank amount to £11, 680.    She had received a request the repair/renewal of the fence alongside the bowling green which had become “rickety” – this was considered by our Parish Council who suggested that quotations should be obtained.  Complaints had also been received regarding the hedge on “The Forge”. – Cllr. hill offered to liaise with the owner
We have once again received a request that the vehicular access on the Main Street/Blacksmiths Lane junction could be improved.   After some discussion it was decided by the councilors that very little could be done.

Cllr. D. Smith reported that the “road bend” sign on the hill on the southern side of the village was being covered by ivy and could contribute to causing an accident.
11/6
Recreation Field

Cllr. Hill reported that no further information had been received regarding the possible water supply.
Cllr. D. Tidy had resubmitted the application regarding “Fields in Trust”
12/6
Correspondance

A letter had been received from the South Derbyshire Citizens Advice Bureau asking for our help in encouraging people to refer problems to them.  Their assistance is free and deals with all types of problems – anyone interested can contact 01283 210107/07969 743714
13/6
Finance.

The bank account stands at £11,712.66  with a further £6000 being held on deposit with SDDC. Includes

£1414 ringfenced (cricket match-£125,Village Hall new years parties-£553 and £736-xmas market.

£10.000 also ring fenced for future expenditure

Cheques requiring payment 

R. Parker

Fees


£129.09







Aon


Insurance

£481.39 


Payment approved
To consider requests for funding under s 137 – none - received
14/6
Date and time of next meeting
 Parish Council meeting will be held on Friday 11th July at 7.45pm at the Newton Solney Village Hall
Preceded at 7.30 to allow the inspection of any new planning applications.

PART 2 – EXEMPT ITEMS - none
There being no further business the meeting closed at 9.15pm
